Tillandsia ‘Sesca’ by D Butcher 11/2011

This intriguing saga started with my querying that ‘Sesca’ was in fact a hybrid and not a species based on recent revelations that Renate Ehlers was involved with a species found in Mexico that too had a bicolored flower ( whitish top half purplish bottom half). This has been published under the name Tillandsia chapalilloensis, has a wide collection area and breeds true from seed. I was also investigating the same sort of claim of breeding true from seed from a similar plant with bicolored flowers that had been obtained by the Brisbane Botanic Gardens from Germany called  (schiedeana x baileyi) but alas without further provenance. This will be referred to as BBG in the following discussions.
First we have what is recorded in the Bromeliad Cultivar Register

TILLANDSIA 'Sesca’    Gouda E. Flower A*    ca. 2000

Country of origin: Holland /New Zealand. Seed Parent: schiedeana, Pollen Parent: baileyi

Grown by Anwyl Bromeliads ( Andrew Flower), New Zealand, from seed supplied by Eric Gouda, Holland,. Seed sown June 1st 2000, First bloom date Jan 15 2009. Reg. Doc. by A Flower 6/2011

Investigation has shown that the seed did not come from a direct crossing of T. schiedeana with T. baileyi but was from a plant thought to be itself a hybrid (schiedeana x baileyi) In other words an F2 generation which we know from the study of genetics, should have many different looking progeny! It was revealed that the plant had been grown by Peter Bak as species number 37. 

Alarm bells started ringing because of the similarity to the claim by the Germans regarding BBG.

I maintain that the name ‘Sesca’ should prevail for the BBG clone and progeny and Bak #37 for the simple reason we have very little provenance. Peter Bak reveals that Bak #37 was collected, according to his records, somewhere in Costa Rica at some time in the past. Therefore, the guessing of the involvement of T. baileyi (which is only reported from Texas or the adjacent Mexican border) is in error and we are dealing with a plant that has species attributes. A pollen count will be made at next flowering which won’t help us solve the remote possibility of the involvement of another species.

There are links to T. chapalilloensis which could easily have been found years ago but was summarily treated as a hybrid because we know of the promiscuity of T. schiedeana in the wild and that any plant found in the wild with bicolored petals MUST be a natural hybrid. This in turn links to one with even less provenance but grown in Australia - T. ‘Scurfy’! Comparisons can also be drawn with T. floridana which also breeds true from seed from the specimens held in captivity!
So, perhaps we can get anyone who is collecting in Costa Rica to keep an eye out for a plant that has a similar growing habit to the ubiquitous T. schiedeana to look a bit closer and report back to the BSI.

In the meantime, we will be amending ‘Sesca’ in the Bromeliad Cultivar Register to be a cultivar rather than a hybrid! 
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